MINUTES OF THE BROOME PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 3RD JANUARY 2019 AT 7.30 P.M. IN THE MAIN HALL OF THE VILLAGE HALL
PRESENT: Christine Kramer, vice chairman; Fred Hartwell; Reg Holmes; Ann Frost; Mal Howlett; Paul Austin, clerk; and 3 members of the public.

1. APOLOGIES: Robert Earl, chairman; Jackie Kellett; Brendon Bernard, district councillor.

2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING Acceptance proposed by F Hartwell and approved.  

3. POLICE MATTERS

The police had been asked if there was anything to report but hadn't responded at the time of the meeting.

4. MATTERS ARISING FROM MEETING OF 1 NOVEMBER 2018
a. Armistice Remembrance. 

This event had passed off very successfully with a very large group of villagers turning out for the unveiling of the new war memorial and village sign and later the lighting of the beacon. R Earl had suggested the beacon should be lit every year and it was agreed at the very least a wreath should be laid. Ditchingham Parish Council would be consulted as they owned half the beacon and they would be thanked for their contribution to the event, especially the war memorabilia supplied by Richard Mulley.

C Kramer had photographed the location of the time capsule within the new sign base and these photos would be retained and mentioned at the annual parish meeting each year. 
b. Broome Heath & Village Hall. Again nothing to report.


        





           
c. Adventure Playground. A renewed effort would be made to update the bank account as it meant the parish council accounts weren't truly accurate without the play area being included. Two new swing seats would be ordered to replace those that were worn. Finally the drought in July had allowed weeds to take over part of the surface where the grass had died, it was agreed that in the spring it would be decided how to treat this.



d. Traffic Problems. 
      The cleaning of the gulleys on Yarmouth Road and the by-pass still hadn't been undertaken yet

      and the on-line problem reporting system had now been changed as well. The Highway

      Rangers would be contacted to see if they could take the lead in resolving the long standing

      problems.

      C Kramer reported she'd come across a further problem of an Asda driver parking on the

      Yarmouth Road bend despite Bungay House instructing that all deliveries should be made to

      the rear. The Asda site in Lowestoft, where it was believed deliveries were made from, would

      be written to stating that parking must be in a safe location.

e. Bungay Marathon. In terms of the request for the Yarmouth Road bend to be marshalled the Black Dog Running Club were having a meeting at the same time as the parish council, however it wasn't being held in the village hall meeting room and so there could be no face to face contact. It was agreed if the club wouldn't consent to marshalling the location, and dangerous parking resulted, then the parish might request the race to diverted away from the village in future.

 

 



 
f. Other. The fly tipping along the by-pass had been cleared up, but there was now a fridge dumped at the bottom of Sphinx's Hill on Rectory Road. This would be reported. 
5. CORRESPONDENCE

  a.   County & District Councillor Reports. The councillors weren't in attendance so there weren't

        any to read out.
  b.   Insurance – Effigy of Christ. The police had now confirmed that the criminal who had damaged

        the effigy in an attempt to steal it would not be required to pay for the damage. Therefore an

        insurance claim would be made and the broker had been contacted and had asked for

        information.

c.   Loddon Road Speed Limit. Ditchingham Parish Council wanted a continuous 30 m.p.h. speed

      limit along Loddon Road connecting the two villages, cutting out the section where the national

      speed limit applied. This was to provide safe parking along the heath, where cars encroached the

      road and children and dogs could run out. Broome councillors gave their support although knew

      how difficult it was now to get new speed limits enacted.
d.   Bus Service Cutbacks. Konnect Bus had just cut back the Broome – Norwich service from hourly

      to daily. A local resident had e-mailed his strong opposition to this and a member of the public at

      the meeting explained she used the service top get to work. It was felt Broome was a victim of

      Konnect Bus being beaten by First in the competition on the route from Bungay. Councillors

      encouraged all passengers to write to the bus operator with their opposition as this would carry

      most weight; however councillors also saw that having so many buses running with a small

      number of passengers was very costly.
e.   Other. Nothing further to consider.       

6. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING & NEWSLETTER
F Hartwell suggested an officer from the district council environmental waste dept. attend to explain recycling policy and end the confusion many felt as to what is classed as recyclable. This was accepted. It would be held on Thursday 4th April. Refreshments would be provided as in previous years and the newsletter produced as well.      

7. PLANNING

        Norwich Area Greater Plan. Maps showing the location of the two new sites suggested for

        development in Broome in the period up to 2036 were looked at but it was decided not to

        submit a comment at this stage and wait until any firmer proposals later on.
a. Land Adjacent to 39 Yarmouth Road – 
Diversion of part of footpath. The saga over this had entered it's second year without news that it had been resolved and the site remained undeveloped.
b. Land Adjacent to 184 Yarmouth Road – Demolish existing dwelling and replace with two cottage style detached dwellings. By 4 – 3 councillors voted for refusal, but the plan was then withdrawn due to a problem concerning land ownership. 



c. Land West of Yarmouth Road – (Amendment) Construction of 9 dwellings (including 2 affordable units) with vehicular access and service drive. The planning officer did recommend approval, and it did go to the committee. Reg Holmes and Brendon Bernard spoke against it but it passed by a majority. Strictly speaking approval hadn't yet been given as that could only happen when affordable housing arrangements were finalised. A side effect of this was that detailed conditions hadn't been published. 




d. Marsh Land Rear of 184 Yarmouth Road – Change of use of land from agricultural grazing marsh to the development of 32 mobile homes, one caravan for manager's accommodation, acoustic bund and fence between the A143 and site for sound reduction. Childrens play area, widening for dykes to create wildlife environment. Creation of pedestrian access with locking gate to rear garden of The Artichoke P.H. Retention of lagoon. 

The proposed number of homes was reduced from 53 to 32. However the planning officer still recommended refusal and with several consultants reports not having been provided it was rejected at the December planning committee meeting with Christine Kramer, Brendon Bernard and a local resident speaking against. The reasons for the district council decision were were flood risk, environmental impact, effect on neighbours, access, and biodiversity.

e. Land to the Rear of 10 to 30 Sun Road – Nine new dwellings. The parish council opposed this as did 20 local residents. It was refused as being out of character with Sun Road and the river valley.

f. Land Between 24 and 30 Sun Road – Two new dwellings. This was adjacent to the above application with same applicant. As the parish council recommended, approval was given; for permission in principle (the new method of approval).
g. 165 Yarmouth Road – Variation from 2006 planning consent - Annexe to be let for short term tenancy or holiday let purposes to include new access and dropped kerb from the highway. This had previously been a granny annexe. The parish council supported this.
h. 149 Yarmouth Road  - Conversion of Loft. Approval was recommended.
i. 186 Yarmouth Road – Variations of 2011 planning permission conditions - to allow parking and turning areas to be laid out and installation of surface water soakaway (Erection of two bedroom bungalow). This plan was seeking approval for the access and drainage arrangements that had existed since the bungalow was built. The parish council supported.
j. Other. None to consider.
8. ACCOUNTS
  a.    Bank Balances.     

      Current Account 





  £5772.20
         Savings Account





  £1169.79







              
  £6941.99

  b.   Internal Audit. R Holmes was satisfied with the figures.
  c.    Receipts and Payments
      Receipts


Barclays Bank £0.58 – interest

   


            Village Hall £250 – 2nd contribution to war memorial cost   

         



Ditchingham Parish Council £200 – contribution to beacon cost     

         Payments made
  
Chq 100890 Fred Hartwell £72.37 – armistice event refreshments





Chq 100891 Neil Reid £2044 – erecting the village sign and war 




memorial





 Chq 100892 Shaun Pickering £774 – armistice beacon and galvanising 



village sign





Chq 100893 H L Perfitt £1762.80 – balance of cost of war memorial 



plaques

      Payments authorised      Chq 100894 Paul Austin £415.35 – salary for the  period Oct - Dec 



2018





Chq 100895 Broome Parochial Church Council £56.56 – graveyard 



maintenance





Chq 100896 South Norfolk Council £360 – dog bin emptying 
  



Preceding proposed by M Howlett and approved.
d.    Precept 2019/20.
       A financial statement for the Armistice Commemoration had been prepared. Most of the cost

       would be met by the Community Infrastructure Levy, leaving £257 to be derived from precept

       income.

       Other factors to consider in setting the precept were that the insurance premium could rise in

       respect of the claim being made, the possibility of further play area expenses, and on the income

       side possible further community infrastructure levy revenue.

       With all this in mind the precept was set at £3647 meaning that as all council tax support had

       now finished villagers in total would pay the same as the present year. However on an individual

       basis it would fall slightly as there were more people in Broome and living in higher rated

       properties.
9. OTHER BUSINESS

There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.15 P.M.

10. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS – at 7.30 p.m. on Thursdays 7 March (small meeting room), 4 April (Annual Parish Meeting), 9 May (including a.g.m.), 4 July, 5 September, and 7 November (small meeting room) 2019.



